HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

Steering Committee
Thursday, June 24, 2010
3:00 – 5:00 PM

25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 330A
Action Minutes
Members Present:  Grant Colfax, Gabriel Galindo, Isela González, Ben Hayes, Frank Strona 
Members Absent: Joe Ramirez-Forcier, Tonya Williams, Pablo Campos, Weihaur Lau
Staff present:  Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Tracey Packer (HPS), Jenna Rapues
Harder and Co:  Kym Dorman, Nicole Pritchard, Teresa Dunbar (note taker)
Guests: None
Quorum is present and Isela started the meeting at 3:07pm 

1.  Welcome, Announcements, and Changes
· Ben has moved on from BCA because he is focusing on school. 

· Vincent announced that HPS along with other CBO’s will be throwing their Annual Soul Brunch this Saturday from 12noon-4pm at the LGBT center. It is free for all. 
· Frank announced that the distributors of the new nitrole-based female condom II have approached HIV Prevention and STD Prevention & Control to create a city-wide access point for about a year. Two meetings have been scheduled, a lunch meeting to answer questions about the new condom and a meeting to train the trainer. If you have been invited or know people who should be invited, please contact Frank Strona. 
· Joe and Tonya will not be here today.
· Grant announced that there is a change to today’s agenda. There is an addition to item #4 for an update on the New Directions Work group. 
· Grant acknowledged that a question was raised at the June HPPC meeting regarding the number of HPS staff at Steering, on Committees, and at other HPS meetings. He reinforced that the role of staff is to support the council and the functioning of the meetings.   It is important to note that staff do not get a vote at Steering, and on Committees they share one vote. The HPS Staff present at Steering, each represent a different role.

· Tracey: ex-officio to provide history and clarification on governing policies

· Eileen:  staff which works directly with Co-chairs and oversees CP

· Vincent: staff on POI so he is there to support POI Co-Chair Joe Ramirez-Forcier
· Jenna:   staff on Membership so she is there to support the Membership Co-chair Pablo Campos

· Grant announced that Community Co-Chair Isela Gonzalez is receiving the Ollin Award for Outstanding Community Advocacy. It was explained that every year Instituto Familiar De La Raza honors and recognizes an individual for their leadership and commitment in advocating for HIV services for the Latino and LGBTQ communities. The award will be presented at the Miss and Mr. Safe Latino 2010. 
2. Public Comment
None
3.  Member Response to Public Comment
None
4.  Committee Business

· Review and Approval of 05/27/2010 minutes 

Motion: A motion to approve the minutes was made by Gabriel with a second by Frank.  The 05/27/2010 Steering minutes were approved by roll call vote as follows: 
	Grant Colfax
	Y

	Isela González
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	AB

	Pablo Campos
	NP

	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y

	Tonya Williams
	NP

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	NP

	Frank Strona
	Y

	Tracey Packer
	****************** 

	Eileen Loughran
	****************** 

	Vincent Fuqua
	****************** 

	Jenna Rapues
	****************** 


Minutes are approved.
· Overview of 5/27 Steering Committee Evaluation Results

Grant stated that 6 surveys were completed. Words used to describe the meeting included productive, inclusive, collaborative, smooth, and resolution.  Feedback included the need for more time management of the agenda, comments on the Needs Assessment discussion, It was stated that the Bylaws, Policies, and Procedures Committee will be discussing formulating a policy for when two of the three co-chairs are absent from an HPPC meeting. If members have suggestions or feedback, please talk with the Bylaws Committee.

· Attendance Update

Eileen gave an update. Five attendance letters have been sent out to members. Ed Byrom has received a letter of dismissal since he has reached the maximum number of absences. Eileen updated members on Steve Munchnick. He has been ill and has six absences, which includes three consecutive Council meetings which means according to Attendance policy indicates dismissal. She clarified that the current policy is not inline with the current bylaws. The Bylaws supersede the Policy, and the Bylaws state that someone with HIV or caring for someone with HIV will not be dismissed from the Council. This means Steve is still on the Council. 
Q: Do you monitor absences from sub-committees?

A: Yes, Betty keeps track of absences of all meetings. We also track community member attendance on the committees.
· Workgroup Update

Kym gave an overview of the workgroup regarding New Directions. The Co-chairs reviewed feedback from community and HPPC meetings, and crafted two central questions for the group. The workgroup has met once and discussed both questions. Harder+Co is working with HPS to craft a response to the workgroups feedback. The response from HPS will be presented on June 29th from 10am- 12noon to the workgroup. The response along with the workgroup’s feedback will be presented at the July HPPC meeting. 

5.  Review of June 10th HPPC Meeting
· Process Evaluation Overview from Co-Chairs
Grant brought members’ attention to the memo entitled, “Process Observations: June 10, 2010 HPPC Meeting” for reference of highlights from that meeting.  He stated he felt supported during the meeting since he was the only co-chair chairing the meeting.
· Process Evaluation Overview from Harder+Co

Nicole reviewed the report and gave an overview of the evaluation summary. Her review included key highlights such as commonly used words to describe the meeting, feedback on agenda items, things that worked well, and Harder+Co process and logistical recommendations. Overall members responded positively to the June presentations. Some concerns were stated regarding the IPR presentation, the timeline for the letter of concurrence, and the final New Directions presentation.  It was also acknowledged that there were some concerns about the co-chair election process. Some members indicated wanting a more in-depth process evaluation analysis along with a few additional questions on the process evaluation survey in order to draw out underlying challenges.  
· Follow-up From HPPC Meeting

Grant discussed the IPR process and the stress it has caused HPPC members and HPS staff. The CDC moved up the due date for the IPR forcing HPS to present the IPR at the June meeting. He mentioned that the CDC has changed the timeline again, so we have pushed the vote on the letter of concurrence to August. 

Grant discussed DPH representation on HPPC and for co-chairs. He stated that that it is being looked by the Bylaws Committee which is the proper process and procedure to address that concern. 
Ben stated that he was absent from the June HPPC meeting, and discussed the meeting with many members. Ben mentioned received some interesting feedback on different members’ impressions. From the feedback he received, he gets the impression that the Council is in a healthy state since people are so engaged and have varying opinions.  He discussed the co-chair elections and mentioned that is common to only have one candidate when a co-chair is up for re-election. 
Isela stated that she was absent from the June HPPC meeting, and that it was interesting to listen to other members’ perspectives. She highlighted the election process, and mentioned making the process more transparent and presenting information regarding co-chair duties and length of service ahead of the election so members understand the position well and are informed in order to make informed nominations. She also mentioned term length and asked the Bylaws committee to consider having a mentorship program for new co-chairs to get up to speed quickly. 
Comments and Questions:
C: Gabriel mentioned the confusion around the vote that took place and the Bylaws committee’s current work regarding election terms and DPH representation. 
C: Frank gave clarification on the Bylaws Committee work, and stated that it was timing that caused the confusion around the co-chair election, term, and who can run. He discussed the methodical process the committee takes in reviewing the bylaws, policies & procedures, ensuring there are no loop holes to derail HPPC’s work. Frank clarified that the committee is currently reviewing the Bylaws section regarding co-chair elections; some committee members discussed concern regarding DPH representation. This concern was not a targeted discussion or reactionary, but simply mentioned since the committee is currently reviewing the section in the Bylaws that is related to co-chair elections. 
C: Tracey mentioned the many issues around the co-chair elections including the 42 and 48 month term limit discrepancy. She stated the committee is currently proposing that no more than two co-chairs can be DPH employees. 
C: Ben gave suggestions for engaging members. He stated that the co-chairs may want to review the co-chair report at each meeting, and having fewer agenda items which will allow for more discussion of each agenda item and more time for discussion regarding HIV prevention.  
· Discuss Comment from 3x5 card

Grant drew members’ attention to the document titled, “June 10 Comment from 3x5 card”, and added that everyone has a copy in their packet. He stated that the co-chairs discussed the statement at the co-chairs meeting and the co-chairs felt it was important to bring it forth to the Steering Committee. He read the comment to members. “I agree with the comment made at today’s meeting about the Council being fragmented and members not being happy with where things are headed. This doesn’t feel good for HIV prevention or the community. Members are choosing to not show up and/or considering dropping off the Council because of leadership and how things are progressing. Co-chairs need to respond to that.”
He then opened the meeting for comments and discussion. 
Members expressed their view and concerns regarding the statement. Each member discussed their thoughts and ideas. 

One member’s concern revolved around ways to help leadership, which includes co-chairs and the Steering Committee, in engaging members in order to have a more informed dialogue about how members are feeling. 

Another member presented his thoughts along with feedback he had received as an At-Large member of Council. These thoughts included the underlying factors of members’ attendance since out of 25 attendees at the meeting only 17 stayed until the end.  He also gave feedback on the opening statements members gave in regards to the question, “Why are you here?” and expressed how offensive some statements were to council and community members.  It was mentioned that people may not be coming together to work together on the bigger issue of prevention. It was suggested that the Membership Committee give an orientation to train new members and emphasize again why the Council comes together. It was added that there is currently no standing agenda item for At-Large Steering members. This should be reviewed.  
Upon receiving members’ feedback Grant stated that the committee needs time to discuss this item. He requested to move the discussion on Needs Assessment to next month. This will make more time to discuss this item further. 

Other members expressed concern regarding the opening icebreaker. Members were encouraged to be mindful of their words and history of all members when making jokes or using humor.
A member presented the idea that the fragmentation seen within the Council reflects what is going on in the community. She mentioned the economic stresses and that it is currently a different time for HIV prevention. It was mentioned that there is a gap among perspectives and this gap needs to be bridged. We need an item on the HPPC agenda to have a respectful conversation in order to bridge this gap. 
Q: What happened to the mentor/buddy system? Seasoned members need to work with the newer members more closely. This may help bridge the gap. 

A: It is still around, and the Membership Committee is working on revamping it to include committee members.

A member expressed that newer members may express themselves differently than seasoned members, and they have their own understanding and perspective on HIV prevention.  It was suggested that there be space made to deal and discuss specifics regarding member fragmentation because comments that are general are difficult to discuss and work on.  

Process Evaluation encouraged the Council to look at what is going on underneath this fragmentation. It may be anxiety due to New Directions and the RFP. Members stated that the Council needs to come together and be more united before the RFP comes out this year. 
Members stated that finding time to have a discussion with the full Council regarding this comment is a good idea. It would be a great time for members to learn from each other. One idea included having Harder+Co facilitate the discussion. 
Ideas were presented on the way to approach the topic and how to start the conversation with the Council. Some people stated that a full Council meeting may be intimidating. It was suggested that it could be addressed at committee level and then brought to the Council. Some believed it should be discussed as a group in order to lessen the current fragmentation. Members suggested starting the conversation in July and continuing the discussion into August. 
A member mentioned that there are processes in place for members to express their concern, what is it about the process right now that is not working. How would members begin to engage in the conversation? What would we do as an activity?  

Members suggested a mid-year check-in with members to get feedback either by phone or in a written survey. The information gathered should be presented in a raw unedited format. 
It was suggested that what is not working, is the lack of time to talk with one another. 

Recommendations for the July agenda included framing the discussion of New Directions and the IPR around the common goal of why members are at the table. This will frame the beginning of the discussion on this comment. 
It was suggested that the Membership Closing Activity be taken off the agenda, leaving time on the agenda for discussion in small groups or with the person sitting next to them. This would start the conversation that will continue into August’s HPPC meeting. 
6. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business
· Federal, State, City Updates

No discussion
· Committee Updates Written Report

No discussion. Members were advised to see written report.
7. Continue Discussion on Needs Assessment Topic

Agenda item was tabled until August meeting.  
8. Review of July 8thth Council Agenda

Grant told members that we would briefly go through the presentations scheduled for the July Council meeting. 
· Update on New Directions
Dara focused members’ attention to the presentation entitled, “New Directions Update, July 8, 2010.” She reviewed the presentation and the revised New Directions proposal with members. She discussed expressing HPS’s response to the concerns brought up at meetings and with the workgroup and how they fit into the proposal. She mentioned the summary will bring together all pieces of HIV prevention work. 
C: A member stated that we need to move forward and the presentation should state what has been decided. It was suggested to take out slides that people have already seen. People want to know the final decision. 

C: It was explained that some slides are needed in order to give some background on New Directions. Where is the repetition that can be taken out?
C: HPS will not be able to define the presentation right now due to lack of time, but it will be reworked for the HPPC July meeting to incorporate members’ suggestions.
· Update on Interim Progress Report (IPR) of the Cooperative Agreement

Israel brought members’ attention to the presentations entitled, “CDC Interim Progress report Questions for 2011 Activities and HPPC Letter of Concurrence,” and “Revised Timeline for HPPC Review of the Interim Progress Report.”  He explained what the Council will be concurring on are activities for 2011. He presented the questions for 2011 to members, and requested guidance from members. 

Israel asked members, should HPS send this list of questions along with answers to Council members for review during the July meeting, or should HPS wait until the entire report is done and send that to members in August? He reminded members that the list of 2011 questions is the important piece for Council members to review. The full report will be provided in August. 
Q: What is the purpose of breaking it up the information and presentation?

A: It would make it easier for people to understand. 

Q: Do you want a presentation on the full process of the IPR again or a brief update? 

A: A brief update, but clarification is needed regarding what is New Directions and what is the IPR. 

Q: It has been tradition to give a budget overview broken down by categories. Is this process still fine?  

A: Yes.

Motion: A motion to approve a changed July 8th agenda that removes item #7 Membership Closing Activity, and allows for more time under #8 Next Steps was made by Ben, and second by Frank. The July 8th Council agenda was approved by roll call vote as follows:

	Grant Colfax
	Y

	Isela González
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	Y

	Pablo Campos
	NP

	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y

	Tonya Williams
	NP

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	NP

	Frank Strona
	Y

	Tracey Packer
	***************

	Eileen Loughran
	***************

	Vincent Fuqua
	***************

	Jenna Rapues
	***************


Motion was approved

10.  Closure, Summary, and Evaluation 

None
11.  Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 5:10 p.m.
The next meeting will be on July 22nd, from 3:00-5:00 PM.

***Minutes prepared by Teresa Dunbar and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Vincent Fuqua
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